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New conductor for Silver Band  
A new conductor has been 
appointed to lead Youlgrave’s 
historic silver band, known 
affectionately as ‘Pommie Band’, 
following the decision of John 
Roper to stand down after ten 
years at the helm. 

At its recent Annual General 
Meeting it was agreed that 
Graham Robinson of Buxton 
would take over, but John Roper, 
who has conducted the Band for 
the last 10 years and was a player 
for many years before that, will 
resume as a horn player. He was 
warmly thanked for his excellent 
service. Graham Robinson said: "I 
look forward to conducting this 
popular local band, which has entertained 
the public for over a hundred years and has 
provided valuable training for many young 
musicians. More players are urgently 
needed to secure the Band's future, 
however.” He reminded villagers that the 
band does not enter contests, but plays for 
pleasure. “Our aim is to have enjoyable 
rehearsals and to give concerts which 
appeal to the audience. We would like to 

thank Derbyshire Dales District Council 
once again for sponsoring our outdoor 
Summer concerts." 

Youlgrave Silver Band practices at 8pm 
every Thursday in its comfortable Band 
Room in the top Chapel, Youlgrave. New 
players, especially cornets, will be made 
very welcome. 

For more information, phone Peter 
Knowles, Hon. Secretary, on 636362. 

  

New Band conductor Graham Robinson (left) with John Roper. 
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Dear Sir, 
I have recently written to the 
Parish Council putting forward a 
proposal for a Community Wildlife 
Garden to be developed on part 

of my land on Bankside, and wondered 
whether anyone else in Youlgrave has any 
comments, suggestions or ideas about the 
best way to proceed. 

For some time, I have been considering 
the idea which originally I had thought of 
developing in conjunction with Derbyshire 
Wildlife Trust. However, the Trust has 
recently decided not to take on any small 
pieces of land, so I need to reconsider. The 
land itself would become the property of the 
village, either in the immediate future or on 
my death. As I recently won an Earthwatch 
Award there is already the sum of £250 
towards developing the proposal. This sum 
although small, would help in terms of raising 
further finance. 

As many of you know, there is a derelict 
18th-century fishing lodge on the land which 
the Peak National Park have looked at and 
would be prepared to contribute towards the 
cost of restoration. There are also other 
possibilities of funding, both for the building 
and developing the wildlife garden. The 
building itself has a bay window overlooking 
the dale and would make an ideal bird hide, 
or simply just a lovely place to sit. I would 
envisage clearing some of the rough scrub 
and saplings and planting appropriate native 
trees. 

I welcome feedback on this proposal, and 
together with the parish council I hope we can 
take this idea forward. 
Maggie Ford, 
Dale View, Bankside, Youlgrave 
 

Dear Sir, 
I am writing to alert other parents 
about a restrictive policy 
operating at Bakewell Swimming 
Pool. 

Recently I found out to my cost that one 

Bugle letters: wildlife gardens, swimming pools, roads 
adult can only take two children into the 
water. This wasn’t made clear at reception, 
who let my two children plus one other go 
in with one adult. There was only one small 
notice explaining the policy that I didn’t see. 
A few minutes later we were asked to leave 
the pool as they realised the situation. I 
think this is unfair, and that the policy 
should be more fairly explained. 
M. Marsh, 
Grove Place, Youlgrave 

Dear Sir, 
So, congestion charges are 
being considered for Youlgrave 
(Bugle, April)? 
    At last the parish council has 

seen sense! But why stop there? Outside 
traffic could be banned altogether at 
weekends and Bank Holidays, with only 
residents displaying local parking permits 
allowed in and out. Tractors, buses, 
delivery vehicles, bicycles, etc, would of 
course be exempt. Just think how peaceful 
it could be! Visitors could park at a location 
outside the village and either walk or get 
the bus into the centre – park and ride, in 
other words. 

And while we’re at it, has anyone else 
been struck by the fact that the appalling 
state of the roads in Youlgrave might be a 
deliberate ploy by Derbyshire County 
Council to slow the traffic down? Just a 
thought… 
Stirling Moss 
Coldwell End, Youlgrave 
 
Send your conspiracy theories to the 
address on the front page, or leave them at 
Youlgrave Post Office. Ed. 

  
Want to read the Bugle on-line? 

 
Go to www.thebugle.org.uk 

 Mary-ann writes: My pen pal was called 
Stevie, (her real name is Stephanie). She is 
10 but I am still older than her, but only by 
one month and one day. 
Hannah says: I had two pen pals, but only 
one came. She was Frances, because Wing 
Hei had chicken pox. Emma’s pen pal Lanan 
came. Dollis were staying in the Youth Hostel. 
Rowan and Edward tell us: When Dollis 
arrived we read information to them about the 
local area and then talked about living in a 
small village. Catherine and Giselle add: 
Then we had a drink and Bakewell pudding. 
Everyone seemed to enjoy the maypole 
dancing. This was Mary-ann’s favourite part 
of the morning: The Dollis children started 
fine but got in a bit of a tangle at the end, 
while Hannah and Emma admit, we went 
wrong nearly every time. The boys add that 
they also had a game of football. 

Thank you to all the children of Year 5 for 
sharing their work with us. A good time was 
obviously had by all and next month we shall 
hear the London children’s impression of 
Youlgrave.  

Mrs Ryder 

First of all, Rowan tells us all about the 
swimming Gala: 
On Friday 27 March Years 5 and 6 went to 
the Swimming Gala to represent Youlgrave 
School. We did not win because we were 
against stronger schools. I liked it because 
the races were fun, like Flexifloat, Push Ball 
and the Pyjama Race. I was in Float and the 
Flexifloat Relay. One of the people in my 
team was Oliver. 
Rowan Parker (age 10) 

 
*    *    * 

Every year in February Years 5 and 6 
receive letters from the children of Dollis 
School, Mill Hill, London, and they write 
back. Oliver Middleton tells us about the 
visit of Dollis School to Youlgrave. 
On Wednesday 2 April our pen pals visited 
us. When they arrived we read some 
information about Youlgrave, trips and the 
Peak Park. We then talked to our pen pals 
and played outside. Lastly we did some 
maypole dancing with them and had a quiz. I 
enjoyed talking to them and I hope my pen 
pal writes to me soon.  

Youlgrave School welcomes London penpals  

First Middleton 
baby for four 
decades 
Congratulations to 
Rachel Bartlett and 
Simon Gallacher (left), 
and daughter Emma, 
on the birth of their 
new baby, Miranda. 
She was born in 
Middleton last month, 
and is believed to be 
the first baby to be 
born actually in the 
village for an amazing 
41 years… unless you 
know better?! 
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Beware drive-laying scam 
Police are warning local people to be on their 
guard after two recent incidents in Bakewell 
involving a gang of men laying tarmac drives. 
In both cases, elderly residents agreed to have 
their drives surfaced for a sum of money, but 
half way through the job the men carrying out 
the work demanded a large amount of cash 
(not the agreed sum), and under a threat to rip 
up the new tarmac the individuals were taken 
to the bank and cash withdrawn. It appears 
that these ‘tarmacers’ are deliberately 
targeting elderly peoples’ addresses. The 
police are urging anyone to contact them 
immediately if these people call.  
 

‘Promoting Pommie’ 
A recent meeting of Youlgrave shopkeepers 
and local businesses discussed measures to 
encourage more spending in the village. 
Marked bays and notices outside the shops 
were suggested as one way of allowing 
shoppers to park near the facilities, while 
John Fredericks announced the launch of 
Thimble Hall organic ice cream. People 
claiming benefits were urged to have them 
paid via Youlgrave Post Office, and 
measures to reduce car parking around 
Fountain Square were also discussed. The 
initiative has come about as a result of the 
recent Parish Plan meeting. 

Road surface “disgraceful” 

As complaints continue about the state 
of the road surface through Youlgrave, it 
has emerged that full resurfacing may 
not take place until 2005! 

Youlgrave Parish Council recently 
contacted Derbyshire County Council to 
complain about the numerous bumps and 
holes in the local roads, but were told by an 
official from Derbyshire County Council’s 
Environmental Services that Youlgrave was 
only “on the list for consideration” this year 
or possibly next, after further assessment 
this autumn. Otherwise we might have to 
wait until at least 2005 for any proper 
resurfacing to be carried out. 

The County Council claim that some of 
the more severe holes have now been filled 
in, at least temporarily, but the overall 
condition of the roads remains poor. 
Villagers have described the state of 
Youlgrave’s roads as “disgraceful”, and in a 
recent letter in the Bugle an angry resident 
complained that her car’s wheels needed 
tracking almost every month.  

Village Hall news 

‘DOT.COM’ 
 

It seems an industry has recently been set 
up to benefit the Village Hall. Its name is 
Dot.Com!   

The Attic sale in early April raised a 
magnificent £400 for the Village Hall. Many 
thanks to all contributors and helpers on the 
day. This success prompted one Dorothy 
(patient husband in tow) to scour the 
warehouses for curtain fabric. This done, 
she enlisted the help of two more Dorothys 
for cutting and stitching duties. 

Soon we are hoping to see the fruits of 
their labours, and new curtains in the 
building. Thank you Dorothy, Dorothy and 
Dorothy! 

Middleton’s new Village Hall and 
Entertainments Committee is set for its 
greatest test yet, the annual Village Market. 
After its successes at the Christmas Party 
and Bateman Arms Night, the team, lead by 
Robert Wigley, hopes that this event, the 
most important in 
Middleton’s calendar, 
will also be a triumph.  

The market, which 
marks the start of 
Welldressing week, is 
a fantastic family day 
out, with stalls to 
interest everyone 
including favourites 
like home-made cakes 
and bric-a-brac. Come 
along to see what 
bargains are on offer! 

The Welldressing 
itself sees a new 
beginning this year,  
as Diane Kettle has 
agreed to find time in 
h e r  v e r y  b u s y 
schedule to design the 
well and lead the 
team.  Although Diane 
has been greatly 
encouraged by the number of villagers at 
the two planning meetings, she also hopes 
that some new faces will appear around the 
boards in the playground shed as the 

petalling is completed, week commencing 
Monday 19 May.  

The work will begin on Saturday  10 May 
at 2pm, when the boards will be taken to 
the sheepwash in the dale for soaking. 
They will be brought back for claying on 

Saturday 17 May at 
2pm. On each of 
these occasions a 
team will meet in the 
playground – extra 
hands are needed so 
young and old helpers 
will be very welcome.  

A s  w e l l  a s 
encouraging new adult 
welldressers to work 
on the main boards, 
the team would like to 
invite the children of 
the village to come 
along to learn the 
craft. Supervision  will 
be available from 
3.30pm each day, 
beginning Monday 19 
May. 

If you’d like to help, 
or just have a look, 
please just come 

along, or phone Diane (tel. 636763). And 
don’t forget to come and have a great day 
out with us at the Village Market on 
Saturday 24 May! ELY 

Youlgrave Waterworks   
AGM  

 

7.30PM, MONDAY 
19 MAY  

 

YOULGRAVE VILLAGE HALL 
 

Accounts, reports, election of four Directors 

Welldressing and Village Market 

MIDDLETON  
by  

YOULGRAVE 
 

Welldressing Week 
and  

Village Market 
 

Saturday 24 May  
1.30pm 

 

Teas served in the Village Hall. 
Many stalls including 

Books, Plants, 
Barbecue and 

Ice Cream. 

 
Teacher: Where was the Magna Carta 
signed? 
Pupil: At the bottom. 
As heard in classrooms all over the 
country . . . 

Pommie briefs 

Youlgrave Parish Council AGM 
Tuesday 13 May, 7.15pm 

Village Hall Committee Room 
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Big screen films returned to Youlgrave 
Village Hall last month as the newly re-
launched Youlgrave Cinema held its first 
screening. 
   Over 100 people attended the evening’s 
entertainment, which began with a short but 
rousing performance by Youlgrave Silver 
Band, led by new conductor Graham 
Robinson. The first of the two films was a 
rare black and white home movie shot 
around Middleton and Youlgrave in 1937. 
Amid much laughter and exclamation, older 
members of the audience found that they 
could even identify a few of the faces on the 
film – despite a gap of 66 years! 
   The main feature was the British comedy 
‘Brassed Off’, after which the audience 
joined the committee for a complimentary 
glass of wine and lively conversation well 
into the evening. 
   Reaction from the cinema-goers on the 
evening and from the questionnaires 

circulated beforehand was very encouraging. A large number of people said that they 
would support a return of the village cinema, and that they rarely went these days 
because of the length and difficulty of the journey (to Chesterfield), and the limited 
programme choices. Asked to nominate their favourite films, there was a predictably wide 
selection – from art house and foreign language to westerns, musicals and nostalgia. 

This positive sentiment was 
also echoed by the significant 
number of people who attended 
the evening from outside 
You lg rave .  Am ong the 
audience were people from 
Bakewell, Rowsley, Darley Dale 
and Matlock. 

Youlgrave Cinema is now 
looking to apply for funding to 
purchase projection equipment 
and renovate the projection box 
in the village hall. If the 
application is successful the 
first full season of films could 
begin as early as this autumn. 
So make sure to watch this 
space! 

 
Village hall cinema a huge success 

The queue for the best seats starts to form. 

 

Most of you will be aware of Granby House – 
that high, rather handsome building on Alport 
Lane opposite the Medical Centre. But do you 
actually know who manages it, what it’s like 
inside, and most importantly of all, who it’s 
designed for? 

Granby House is run by the Youlgrave and 
District branch of Abbeyfield. Founded in 1956, 
Abbeyfield provides quality housing across 
Britain, offering support for older people from all 
walks of life, regardless of income. There are 
more than 550 Abbeyfield societies, sited in 

small towns and villages as well as in cities and 
suburbs, and each society is an independent, 
non-profit making organisation, with local 
responsibility for management. 

Granby House offers what Abbeyfield 
classes as ‘very sheltered’ accommodation for 
anyone of pensionable age who no longer feels 
able to cope, or does not wish to live alone at 
home. The security and peace of mind of being 
with people means that Granby House residents 

never feel lonely or isolated. 
A caring housekeeper provides two meals a 

day and generally keeps and eye on everyone. 
Although Granby House is not a nursing home, 
all rooms are connected to the alarm system so 
help can be summoned both night and day. 

    Residents do not pay for a TV licence,  and 
a reduced Council Tax is included in the 
charges. Since Abbeyfield is a non-profit making 
organisation charges are very reasonable, and 
financial help towards costs may also be 
available through social services. 

    Granby House has eight 
comfortable rooms, and each 
resident has their own furniture, 
private toilet and washing 
facilities. Residents live as 
independently as they wish and 
have their own front door keys. 
A lift serves the two floors, and 
all doorways are wide enough 
for the easy movement of 
walking frames. Main meals are 
served in the attractive dining 
room and residents can enjoy 
uninterrupted views over 
glorious countryside from the 
c o m f o r t a b l y  f u r n i s h e d 
conservatory. 
    Rosemary Trapp, Chairman of 
Granby House, says that it really 
is a friendly place. “I would 
especially like to mention our 
wonderful volunteers who get 
involved in a host of things 
including gardening, organising 
social events and standing in for 

members of staff if needed. Ultimately, the aim 
of us all – staff, volunteers and committee alike 
– is to make Granby House as pleasant, secure 
and comfortable a place to live as possible." 

 
To find out more about Granby House, or to 
arrange a visit, contact the Housekeeper on 
636061, or write to Rosemary Trapp at Granby 
House, Alport Road, Youlgrave DE45 1WN. 

Welcome to Granby House: a caring 
home with support and security 

 

A royal opening – Granby House receives two very special 

www.lightingforgardens.com 
Youlgrave Band gets the growing audience in the mood. 
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High spirits 
Thimble Hall has been a focus of interest in recent 
months, and the most frequently asked question is 
Who last lived there and when? Nobody, so far as I 
know, has ventured an authentic answer, so here is 
my offering. 

Nobody has actually lived there since the early 
1930's. It was a den for the Maclagans in the early 
part of World War II, and Ellis Bowering cobbled 
there for a while after demob, but the last live-in 
occupants, I would say, were Charlie Slaney and his 
sister Jane Goodwin. 

“Never heard of them,” even the most accredited 
Youlgravian will now be saying, so how about Charlie 
and Jinnie Frisky? Ah, yes, that does ring a bell. 

Charlie and Jinnie were village characters. 
Today’s society would dismiss then as alcoholics, but 
that makes no allowance for the times they lived in. 
The term expectation of life was yet to be conceived 
and you got little you didn't get for yourself. Sleep for 
some men, either natural or drink-aided, came just as 
easily in a hedge-bottom as a bed. I say ‘men’ 
deliberately; women were not yet ready to trade off 
their entitlement to respect for the dubious advantage 
of equality. 

So the schoolboys who found Jinnie prone in the 
churchyard, one afternoon, jumped to the kindest 
conclusion. Two of them, now still living down 
Bradford with life’s experience largely behind them, 
would not again make the mistake of running for a 
glass of water for the lady who had fainted. We live 
and learn, as they say. At least they now know the 
meaning of the word emetic, in the administration of 

Tales from the tap room 

For those who haven’t yet noticed it, this unusual variation on the spelling of the village 
name can be found at a road junction at Newhaven. 

 

which small boys who have just helped old ladies to 
their feet are well-advised to stand clear. 

All I remember of Charlie comes from the mind 
of a three-year-old who, fascinated, stood nodding in 
sympathetic rhythm to the strange old man sitting on 
a bench outside the George Hotel. I think it must 
have been he, although anything less frisky would be 
hard to imagine. So why the nickname? By all 
accounts, Charlie had worked for a time as a farm 
labourer at Meadow Place where he was sent by the 
farmer to count the spring lambs. “Did you count 
them all?” asked the farmer when 

Charlie came back with a total. “Yes, I counted 
‘em all,” affirmed Charlie, “all except for one frisky 
little b****r who wouldn't stand still.” 

That’s all it took. Both Charlie and Jinnie were 
Frisky for the rest of their lives. 

Growing confidence 
It was while Les Birds was working on Sam Evans’s 
new houses below the churchyard, now known as 
Mount Pleasant View, that he came to exchange a 
few pleasantries with my mother. 

“And how's that lad o’ yourn getting on?” he 
enquired. 

“Well, he’s doing well enough at school,” she told 
him, “but he doesn't seem to grow much.” 

“Ee, tha’ munna worry,” he urged her. “Ah never 
grew an inch ‘til ah were sixteen, then ah shot up like 
a willah.” 

Mother must have found that very reassuring. 
Little Les was all of 5 feet 2 inches tall. 

Iagu 

Further to the article in last month’s Bugle 
on Broadband, a circular from the 
Derbyshire Dales Council for Voluntary 
Service, based in Bakewell, sheds a little 
more light on the subject locally. 

Since rural areas lag behind urban areas 
when it comes to converting telephone 
exchanges, BT has so far introduced 
Broadband to Buxton and Matlock, and 
Bakewell and Wirksworth are both seeking 
it. Apparently BT needs to be petitioned 
before by prospective users, so Bakewell 
and Wirksworth have both organised 
campaigns to get connected. To find out 
more go to: 
www.broadband4bakewell.co.uk 
and 
www.digital-wirksworth.org.uk/pages/
broad1.html 

Local artist Diane Kettle (pictured in her 
studio, right) will be exhibiting some of her 
new works during Middleton’s forthcoming 
Welldressing celebrations. 

Her studio, known as Kettle’s Backyard, 
will be open throughout the weekend, and 
visitors will be able to enjoy her range of 
life drawings and water colours, many of 
the latter depicting local landscapes such 
as Middleton and Bradford Dales. 

Diane also continues her busy teaching 
programme, and in particular her popular 
outdoor landscape classes, which take 
place during the day at locations around 
Middleton and Youlgrave throughout the 
summer. Everyone is welcome – from 
beginners upwards – and she also holds 
classes on Wednesday and Monday 
evenings. 

To find out more visit her studio on The 
Square in Middleton during Welldressing 
or over most weekends, or call 636763. 

New works on show at Kettle’s Backyard 
 

Broadband and computing help for local groups 

Peak District Community Computing 
This rather broader idea aims to support 
local community and voluntary groups, 
initially regarding information technology, 
and in the same way that businesses and 
learners are already supported. For 
instance, spreading the message about 
Broadband, or finding out groups’ training 
needs, as well as basic technical support. 

If you want to know more contact David 
Fine – email david@fineanddandy.co.uk or 
call 812075; or alternatively write to DDCV 
at 3 Bath Street, Bakewell DE45 1BY, tel 
812154. 

Derbyshire Dales Council for Voluntary 
Service is an independent organisation 
which supports local voluntary and 
community groups. 
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their kitchen refurbishment. Before we meet 
next month there is a walk and lunch at Over 
Haddon, and the trip to the Bass Museum at 
Burton; we shall hear all about these at our 
May meeting. 

Nancy Hawksworth came along and we all 
enjoyed her cookery demonstration and talk 
with tips. Nancy made up five different recipes 
from pate, brown/green salad, crowdie, 
granary bars and fruit choux ring, and joy of 
joys we all got to taste the goodies! A good 
evening – thanks to the organiser and to 
Nancy. I personally have already tried some of 
the recipes with excellent results. 

In May we have our Resolution Meeting 
when we look forward to Stanton WI joining us, 
and we are making puddings for refreshments. 
In June we visit Cromford Garden Centre, and 
of course later in the month it will be Well 
Dressing Teas to be catered for. Please rally 
all your strength and come along and help. 

ABBEYFIELD  
(YOULGRAVE & DISTRICT) SOCIETY 

 

COFFEE MORNING 
AND BRING & BUY 

 
AT GRANBY HOUSE, YOULGRAVE 

 
SATURDAY 3rd MAY, 10am–12noon 

 
COFFEE & BISCUITS, STALLS, RAFFLE 
PLEASE COME ALONG AND JOIN US 

A very interesting 'open' meeting of the WI 
took place on 8 April in the Village Hall. 
Jennifer welcomed visitors and members and 
the minutes of the last meeting were read and 
approved. 

All who had attended the Spring Group 
Meeting at Over Haddon enjoyed the evening 
and the excellent fare. The Autumn Group 
Meeting is to be held in October at Great 
Longstone and the speaker will be Patrick 
Harding on 'Christmas Unwrapped'. We look 
forward to another good 'get together'.  

Jennifer has been busy cleaning the WI 
cupboard and taking stock of our belongings, 
and in order to keep things such as 
tablecloths, tea towels, vases, etc, tidy, she 
has purchased storage boxes – what a 
difference they make! 

There were several  i tems of 
correspondence, one of which was a letter of 
thanks from DFWI for the gift we sent towards 

Youlgrave WI ‘rallies strength’ for Welldressing teas 

WANTED 
 
Yo u l g r a v e  P a r i s h 
Council is seeking three 
new councillors. We 
meet one evening a 
month to discuss local 
issues that affect every 
single person in the 
parish. Come along and 
give a small bit back to 
your community. The 
next meeting, which is 
also the AGM, is on 
Tuesday 13 May at the 
Comm i t tee  Room , 
bes i de  Yo u l g r a ve 
Village Hall, starting at 
7.15pm. If you want 
more details please 
contact Anne Croasdell 
on 636887. 

Next month’s Youlgrave Welldressing will be 
even more special than usual, as a retrospective 
exhibition of paintings by Walter Knowles will 
take place at the top chapel. 

Walter Knowles was a prolific and gifted artist, 
and the exhibition will include some pictures for 
sale, including a few that were in Walter’s own 
studio when he died last year. 

The organisers are hoping that many people 
in the village and beyond will be prepared to lend 
pictures that they have bought or been given. 
They want to have a representative show of 
pictures painted over many years and in different 
media, and see the occasion as a celebration of 
Walter’s talent and enthusiasm. 

If you can lend a picture or pictures for the 
exhibition please contact the people listed below. 
Or if you have distant friends or relations who 
have pictures of Walter’s could you encourage 
them to return the pictures to the village for the 
welldressing weekend, so that they can hang 
alongside pictures that have remained here? The 
exhibition will be closely supervised  and great 
care will be taken to look after every picture.   
C o n n i e  K n o w l e s ,  L a b u r n u m 
Cottage,Stoneyside, Youlgrave (636450); 
Margaret Scarr, 65 Sefton Court, Sefton Road, 
Sheffield (0114 266 2806); Carol & John 
Sutcliffe, Old School House, Main Street, 
Youlgrave (636570). 

Walter Knowles to be celebrated at Welldressing 

Gifted artist – the late Walter Knowles 

Auf Wiedershen, Pet? 
 
Dear Sir, 
I'm currently involved in a project, 
launched by an online group of 

fans of the TV programme 'Auf  Wiedershen, 
Pet', to compile an accurate guide to the 
filming locations for the first two series. 

In an episode from the second series 
(filmed in 1985), there is a scene where two of 
the main characters go poaching for trout in a 
local stream. From information received from 
other fans, it would appear that this scene was 
filmed in the area around Youlgreave. 

I know that we're talking about things from 
nearly 20 years ago, but do any of your 
readers know where this is, or have you even 

heard that filming for the series was done in 
this area? Any information would be helpful. 

The area where filming took place was 
surrounded by hills, and had a small one-track 
country road with a bend going in and out. It is 
near a stone wall with a built-in opening for a 
pathway, and about 100 yards from a stream/
small river (the Bradford?). There’s also some 
buildings visible just over the hill as they drive 
off, so it's not in the middle of nowhere. I'm 
sorry that I can't send you a screen-grab from 
the DVD of this at the moment as I'm still 
working on that. 

Can you help me? Many thanks. 
Paul Kenny 

Please send your replies to me at the Bugle 
and I will pass them on to Paul. Ed. 



ANNUAL SPONSORS 
Abbeyfield (Youlgrave & District) Society, Granby House – sheltered housing 636123 
Ambrose Printing, Granby, Bakewell DE45 1ET 812731 
Beechwood Estate Agents, Sales & Lettings 814092 
Bull’s Head Hotel 636307 
David Butterworth, Chimney Sweep & Scaffold Hire 636746 
Castle Farm, B&B, Caravans & Camping Barn 636746 
Equity Estates, Commercial Property Management 636815 
Farmyard Inn 636221 
Farmers and Country Bureau, Personal Introduction Agency 636281 
Eric Goodwin, Plasterer/Floor & Wall Tiler 636627 
Hollands Butchers 636234 
Hopping Farm Caravan Park 636302 
Diane Kettle, Working Studio, Painting for sale, Commissions, Landscapes, Cards  636763 
Knoll Club 636571 
Peter Knowles, Architect 636362 
Lighting for Gardens, www.lightingforgardens.com 01462 486777 
Long Rake Company Limited  
Patrick McLoughlin MP, House of Commons, London SW1A 0AA 01332 558125 
Meadow Cottage Tea Garden 636523 
Middleton & Smerrill Parish Council 636334 
F. Parker, Grocer & Butcher 636217 
Iris Pimm, The Barn, Greenfields  636341 
Pots from France 636043/636689 
Roses Newsagents 636874 
Barbara Scrivener, Hands Help Healing 636601 
Smerrill Grange, Bed & Breakfast 636232 
Thimble Cottage, Youlgrave (self-catering cottage) 07817 900841 
Wee Dram, Specialist Whisky Shop 812235 
Wesleyan Reform Church  
Jack Wheeldon, 31 Dombay Close, Higham ME3 7AE 01474 823783 
Youlgrave Bowls Club 636467 
Youlgrave Garage 636943 
Youlgrave Horticultural Society 636151 
Youlgrave Neighbourhood Watch 636611 
Youlgrave Parish Church 636285 
Youlgrave Parish Council 636887 
Youlgrave Playschool 636265 
Youlgrave Post Office 636201 
Youlgrave Silver Band 636362 
Youlgrave United Football Club 636483 
Youlgrave Village Hall 636887 
Youlgrave Welldressing Committee 636341 
Youlgrave WI 636201 
John Youatt, Planner 636241 
Annual Bugle sponsorship, with an optional back page listing, costs just £15. Individual 
issue sponsorship also £15. Contact Ann, tel 636362, or Andrew, tel 636125. 

FORTHCOMING EVENTS 
Sat 3 May Abbeyfield Coffee Morning and Bring & Buy, Granby House, 
 Alport Lane, 10am-12 noon. 
Sat 3 May Waste Collection: The Square, Middleton.by Youlgrave, 9.45-
 10.45am. 
Tues 13 May Youlgrave Parish Council meeting, Village Hall, 7.15pm. 
Mon 19 May Youlgrave Waterworks AGM, Reading Room, 7.30pm. 
Sat 24 May Middleton Welldressing and Village Market. From 1.30pm. See 
 page 5 for full details. 
Sat 24 May Waste Collection: Alport (7.45-8am), Youlgrave School (8.05-
 9.30am), Bradford, Mawstone Lane & bridge (9.35-10.15am), 
 Grove Place (10.20-10.45am). 
21-27 June Youlgrave Welldressing 
 

REGULAR EVENTS 
Tuesdays Yoga with Iris Pimm (636341), The Barn, Greenfields Farm, 7pm. 
Tues, Wed &  Youlgrave Playschool, Scout & Community Hall, 9.15-11.45am.  
Thursdays Contact Helen for details  (tel. 636974). 
Wednesdays Drawing and painting classes, Youlgrave Reading Room, 10am. 
Wednesdays Yoga with Iris Pimm (636341), The Barn, Greenfields Farm, 7pm. 
Wednesdays Basic Drawing skills with Diane Kettle, Reading Room, 10am. 
Wednesdays Diane Kettle’s life drawing classes, Middleton Village Hall, 7.30pm. 
Wednesdays Bingo, Youlgrave Reading Room, 7.30pm. 
Thursdays Beginners Yoga with Iris Pimm, 7pm (see above). 
Fridays Yoga with Iris Pimm, 9.30am. 
Fridays Parent and Toddlers Group, Youlgrave Village Hall Committee Room 
 (next to main hall), 1.15-3.15pm. Contact Emma Wardle (tel. 636265). 
Fridays Gentle Yoga, Scout and Community Hall, 3.30pm. 
2nd Mon Mobile Library, Greenfields Farm, 9.30am; Alport, 9.45am; Abbeyfield, 
 10am; Bradford, 10.20am;  Rock Farm, Middleton, 10.40am. 
2nd Tues Youlgrave WI meetings, Youlgrave Village Hall, 7.30pm. 
4th Wed Confidential Advice Sessions with Matlock & District Citizens 
 Advice Bureau, Youlgrave Medical Centre, 9.30am-12.30pm.      
 By appointment only. Call 636207.    
Alternate Thurs Mobile Library, Grove Place, 2-4.30pm Holywell Lane 5-6.30pm.  
2nd Friday  Mobile Police Station, top of Holywell Lane, 12.30-4pm. 


